# OTYC 2017 Annual Meeting July 15, 2017 9:00 am EDT OTYC Clubhouse

#### **Attendees**

Board Members in attendance included Nancy Cooper, Mike Adelson, Mike Biskupski, Bob DeVries, Cathy Heiser, Kanda McKee, Libby Mustaine, and Cathy Stephenson. Scott Mulligan was unable to attend.

Sixty-six (66) members attended the meeting in person. A total number of 120 members were either present or had submitted proxies. Of the proxies submitted, 25 designated the Board to vote on their behalf and 29 designated another member.

#### Welcome

Commodore Cooper welcomed everyone to the 2017 Annual Meeting. She noted the full agenda and a commitment to moving along so all can make the most of another wonderful Omena day. Commodore Cooper thanked Tom Oehmke for volunteering to serve as parliamentarian this morning along with the able assistance of Joan Brovins.

#### **Approval of 2016 Annual Meeting Minutes**

Drew Ehrhardt motioned to waive the reading of the 2016 Annual Meeting Minutes. Sally Shapiro seconded the motion which carried. Mike Bosco moved to accept the 2016 Annual Meeting Minutes. The motion was seconded by Bill McMenamy. The motion was approved by the membership.

# **Acknowledgements**

Commodore Cooper next commented on the many differences within the makeup of the current Board of Directors: representing various careers and hailing from all over the country; some of us have been Yacht Club members all our lives whereas others have joined our community in the last few years; there are those who are in Omena all season while others are here for only a couple of weeks; some are experienced Board members and some are newbies this year. Indeed, its makeup is quite varied. However, the Board has three crucial commonalities which have been the basis for its effective service: our love of this Club; our respect for its past; and our vision for its solid future. Commodore Cooper noted it has been her distinct honor and pleasure to work this past year with: Directors Mike Biskupski, Kanda McKee, Bob DeVries, and Scott Mulligan and Officers including Secretary Cathy Stephenson, Treasurer Cathy Heiser, Vice-Commodore Libby Mustaine, and Rear-Commodore Mike Adelson.

Three Board members retire from the Board on August 15<sup>th</sup>.

• Libby Mustaine will be retiring after serving for 6 years. Libby has served in various roles during that time always employing a great can-do attitude and well considered opinions while spicing things up with her contagious laugh. Being a college professor, department chair, wife and mother we thank Libby for finding the time to work with us.

- Mike Adelson will be leaving the Board having completed 1 term. Mike has served us well first as Treasurer then accepting the role as our Insurance liaison, both of which he artfully accomplished while tending to dozens of daily meetings for that pesky job of his "down state".
- Cathy Stephenson is retiring after 2 terms on the Board. Cathy has served with distinction as our Secretary these last five years while, unofficially, she has also been our archivist, business and parliamentary advisor, community liaison, and tireless advocate for the betterment of the OTYC all the while flitting around the world on business and pleasure. We all appreciate Cathy's shepherding us toward meeting dates and necessary email responses while producing the most amazing Minutes out of lengthy phone meetings involving discussion and tangents, in all directions, interspersed with teasing and laughter.

Commodore Cooper extended her sincere thanks and appreciation to the retiring Directors and the entire Board for their time and attention this past year.

## **Commodore's Report**

Enjoyment and use of the Club by its members and families is, and has been, the primary mission of the OTYC since 1947. To that end, the Board has focused this year on preserving and prolonging the utility of the Club's assets while mitigating its risks. While we all want to maintain the relaxed nature of this wonderful establishment, time marches on and protocols change. In order to be good stewards of our club, it is essential that, while respecting our past, we be responsive to current trends.

#### In the fall:

- We conducted a property survey where one had not been recorded since the 1950's.
- Our Club was buttoned up with the Sunfish and waterfront equipment wintering in the Boathouse for the first time, thereby saving the life of the Clubhouse floor and the backs of the volunteer movers.
- Our floating docks were reconfigured to comply with our northerly property line with permits applied for and granted for insurance purposes.

#### This winter:

- At the suggestion of several members, an AED was purchased and training scheduled.
- Also at members' suggestion the Board developed a new Bylaw policy to welcome our Legacies into full membership.
- The OTYC joined the Lake Michigan Yachting Association which offers several benefits, one of which is complimentary entry into other association clubs.
- And, with the help of our Youth Committee and legal counsel, we formalized documentation for our campers and staff which will protect them and the Club during our summer camp seasons.

## In the spring:

- We turned our attention to the Clubhouse which was in need of painting for maintenance as well as esthetic purposes. The entire building was painted and completed in June.
- The parking lot was regraded and designated handicapped parking places identified while the main beach, south beach and the volleyball court were refurbished with additional sand.
- Two damaged Sunfish were repaired, resulting in a full fleet of 6 sailboats available for members' enjoyment and use by our campers.

Also in the Spring, severe damage to the boat ramp and launch dock came to our attention. Both were deemed too dangerous for use and the launch was closed. Lengthy discussion and research resulted in a reconstruction plan for the ramp, a more sustainable dock, and advancement of project permitting.

Commodore Cooper concluded that all in all, it has been a busy and productive year for the Board. It has also been a very busy year for the Committee Chairs, who have devoted countless hours to prepare the Club for the 2017 season.

# **Committee Reports**

Building - Dennis Armbruster (Given by Cathy Stephenson in Dennis' absence.)

All is well with the main building, with no serious issues to report. This winter was relatively kind. As with any older building, ongoing maintenance is necessary and expected. The new boathouse has allowed the clubhouse storage area to be reorganized and more usable.

Pest control is an ongoing issue. We have one company who does twice yearly preventative applications. Last winter, we had fewer critters in the building and damage was very minimal.

We had the entire outside of the building scraped, primed and top coated this spring, including the porch area and the front porch floor. So, all should be good for at least 4-5 years. We had previously scheduled to do one side per year, but doing all at once this year presented efficiencies.

The existing old, shallow well remains a potential problem issue, as the water supply is not aesthetically pleasing. Because of the age of the well, its shallow depth, and unappealing water appearance, a new well and conditioning system continue to be on our "watch" list. In the interim, we have a drinking water cooler located in the bar area.

Housekeeping staff are doing a great job cleaning the main building (Sarah) and the kitchen (Rosie) weekly. We should appreciate their work in keeping the building looking great. Members need to continue to help keep the building clean after events by tidying up afterwards. If anyone notices supplies are needed, write a note on the sheet in the kitchen. Thanks to Mary Smart for stepping up to oversee the purchase of supplies this year.

The Boathouse is functioning well, allowing the nautical and outdoor equipment to be properly stored (and not inside the main building), freeing up much needed space in the main building storage room.

Thanks to the many persons who maintain, improve, and assist with the use of the building throughout the year. It certainly is a team effort. It is a pleasure to help keep this grand lady in good shape for all to enjoy.

# **Grounds - Keith Disselkoen**

The winter was again kind to the property. There was very little winterkill on our plantings. The ornamental trees in the garden were treated this year although it was not done last year so the result is somewhat disappointing. The tree surgeon will do so again next year and assures us we will see improved results. We are continuing to monitor two kinds of elm trees, a slippery elm and an American elm, near the entrance to ensure their survival. The ash tree along the waterfront will be watched. Other trees seem to be in great shape.

Cleanup day was held on June 3 with about 25 enthusiastic participants. Thank you to all who lent a hand. The work was nearly completed with an additional smaller workday on June 24 to complete some of the work

delayed by the grading and changes to the parking area. With the final dust suppression application, this season's projects are now completed.

Additional sand was added to Cove beach and the South Beach. Some of this has already washed away but it makes for a very nice addition to our property. We also did some tree and brush trimming and removal on the South Beach area and have now planted grass in the shaded area of South Beach along the sidewalk. When mature, we anticipate this will continue to be a popular area to bring your grandchildren for sand castle building and a cool afternoon in the grassy shade.

We have completed the installation of two handicapped parking spaces adjacent to the building's 'kitchen entrance.' These well marked spaces, perpendicular to the building, were done in coordination with Kanda McKee and Debbie Disch. *Note, parking is not allowed on the North Side of the new posts to ensure sufficient space for egress from these new designated spots.* A handrail and staircase were installed to aide in walking from the parking area to the porch.

Kal Excavating installed additional gravel on the parking area and completed grading for improved drainage and reduced puddling. Also better definition of parking procedures is being evaluated to ensure we have sufficient capacity as well as to protect the sprinkler system which is in the grass areas from unwanted damage from parked cars. Parking should not occur on the grass unless there is an event so large that additional parking is required. Please stay on the dirt/gravel areas!

## Waterfront – Dennis Turner

Now is the winter of our discontent
Made glorious summer by the sun of Omena
And all the ski parkas that filled our houses
In the deep bosom of our closets buried.
Now the slip lottery winners brows are bound with victorious wreaths;
Our bruised Sunfish safely moored;
Docking alarms changed to merry leavings.
....with credit to Wm. Shakespeare and Richard III

Specific missions accomplished included:

- Floating EZ Docks were towed and stowed on South Beach for the winter. Thanks to Thad Tomlinson and his trusty tractor, Keith Disselkoen, Bob Krist, Bill Cron, and Bob Gelakoski.
- Sunfish, kayaks and canoe were stowed on racks in the boathouse for the winter.
- Committee Boat was stowed and winterized; thanks go to Tommy Newland.
- A lottery was held for use of the available slips. All slips were rented.
- The floating EZ Docks were reconfigured in a more compact design which still accommodates the mooring of four Sunfish. Thanks to Scott Mulligan for the very clever redesign.
- Refloating and installation of the EZ docks with more thanks to Keith Disselkoen, Scott Mulligan, Thad Tomlinson and Tommy Newland.
- Training of youth group instructors on how to launch and retrieve the Sunfish with the new dock configuration; similar training occurred and is available to other members who want to sail the Sunfish.

- Two Sunfish with damaged hulls were repaired. Thanks to Bill Krusel for delivery/pick-up of the boats. The Board approved the purchase of two dollies to preserve the newly repaired hulls.
- The possible use of extra section of floating dock as a swim raft of the South Beach is being explored. Secretary's note: This idea has been considered by the Board and will not be approved due to concerns for excessive liability to the Club.

Launch Ramp - Commodore Cooper asked Bob DeVries to provide an update on the status of the boat launch ramp. Bob reiterated the ramp had sustained significant damage over the roughly 30 years since its installation noting that the sand that supported the concrete ribs had washed away. He expressed concern for the cracks in the ribs and that other ribs had pulled away and that a vehicle driving on the ramp could be damaged. Bob, along with Jim Morrison, a civil engineer with experience in dock structures, Scott Mulligan and Thad Tomlinson reviewed potential solutions and received estimates to pave the surface from the top of the ramp to the waters edge. They met with the MDEQ and USACE, both of which require permits for the work to be done. Permits were submitted in mid-June. Once we receive the approval and permits, Kal will begin the work. The work, including staging, is expected to take 3 weeks. It is Bob's hope that the work will be completed before the end of the boating season so the ramp may be used my members.

# Membership - Bill Renz and Suzy Wheeler

Bill noted that there is a single deadline to note: April 1 when the application for Guest Membership is due. At the end of the season, a Guest Member can then indicate a desire to become a full member, making for a short period of Guest Membership. Bill welcomed the 4 new members to the Club.

OTYC 2017 Annual Membership Report

# Types of Membership

#### **Full Members**

Family New
Joe & Susan (Smith) DeMarco
Peter & Danielle Moore
Greg & Marcia McMorrow
Tim & Brenda White

Single New

Joey Bensley change in status Stuart Williams change in status

#### **Guest Members**

Matt & Kelli (White) Fitzgerald David & Julie DeWitt Jim Morrison & Susie Tock Rob Oberndorf

#### Lifetime Members

Mary Cone
Bill & Marilyn Graf
Dick & Nana Kennedy
Bob & Trudy Lewis
Carolyn Marbach
Alis Robinson
Bill Sandt

# Resignations/Terminations

Scott & Julie Bristow
Bruce & Carla Cunningham
William & Be Fuertges
Sam & Sharon Knoll
Charles & Linda Melville
Lucy Loveless
Suzanne Mason

#### Deaths

Larry Bensley Jay Grosmark Bob Krist Tom Maher

		<u>Summary</u>		
	2017		2016	
	# of	# of	# of	# of
	Memberships	People	Memberships	<u>People</u>
Family	119	234	122	242
Single	48	48	48	48
Lifetime	7	10	8	11
Guest	4	7	3	6
	178	299	181	307

# Logowear - Susie Goldman

Susie indicated last year logo sales broke even. There is new merchandise this year and Susie is now using a screening company based in Traverse City and a local embroiderer. Use of these local resources will save considerably on shipping expense. She encouraged everyone to show their OTYC spirit!

# Social - Gail Bowden

The 2017 OTYC Social Calendar and Leelanau County events calendar were sent out with the spring issue of The Breeze. A revised edition is posted and copies are available at the club. Mary Tonneberger, our wonderful Scuttlebutt reporter has been sending out regular emails to us all with weekly reminders, upcoming events, revised dates and special requests.

The 2017 season opened with The Memorial Day Cocktail Party hosted again by Judy and John Smart. The opening dinner was hosted by Ann Marie and John Mitchell with a "Summer Solstice" theme with 106 in

attendance. Having everyone pay in advance of attendance worked out well. The 4th of July Picnic was hosted by Nana and Dick Kennedy with set up help from their son, the Krusels and Joe Varley. Eighty plus attended; leftover items such as ice cream and lemonade were to be used by the Youth Program.

Caroline Oberndorf is Catered Dinner chair again this year with five dinners scheduled. The first dinner was held on July 10th hosted by Mary Smart and Marcia Biskupski, a "Purely Non-Partisan Pork Picnic". Lisa Newland is July Potluck Chair; we are still in need of an August chair due to a resignation. All the slots are filled for scheduled potlucks. Entertainment Chair Cathy Heiser has brought back the square dance and sing along that were so popular last year as well as The Jazz Stompers, bingo, game night and a movie night.

Kathy Miller and Charlotte Read hosted the Ladies Social Meeting that had a large turnout with delicious treats and much discussion. The Ladies Luncheon is scheduled for August 17 at Caroline Oberndorf and Brenda Andersons' homes. Summer Toddy Times chair is Laurie Remter; winter chair is Joan Blount. There was discussion at the Ladies Social meeting about the possibility of extending the season for Toddy Times at the Club. The Labor Day Party will be hosted by Bill and Susan Krusel.

Other scheduled events are The Commodores' Reception hosted by Cathy Stephenson on Friday, August 11 (note change in date from August 12<sup>th</sup>), 5:00-7:00; Beer Tasting with Bill Renz on August 4<sup>th</sup> at 5:30-7:30; a Dance Party with the Geezer Band on August 19th; and a Pickleball Tournament on July 22nd. The signup sheet for volunteers for open positions in 2018 is available.

#### OTYC Breeze – Trish Bosco

Trish enjoyed taking over the role of Breeze editor this year and previous editor Kerry Magrini made the transition easy. Winter and Spring editions were published per tradition with a new addition of color printing on all pages. It really helped to bring members' photos to life and was well-received by the readership. After experiencing a problem with printing labels on the first go, Trish extended her apologies for leaving off members with last names in the first initial "R" range. Suzy Wheeler was very helpful in pre-printing the labels for the spring edition. Trish thanked everyone who made contributions and encouraged others to share their news. It is always fun to hear what is happening in and out of Omena. A photo contest will be held this summer with submissions of our beautiful yacht club building due after Labor Day. Winners will be shared in the 2017-18 editions of the Breeze.

# Scuttlebutt - Mary Tonneberger

- 214 listings- some multiple per household; only two members are without email.
- Approximately 50 issues of Scuttlebutt were sent between August 1, 2016 and July 15, 2017.
- Topics focused on upcoming social events, club management, youth camp/registration, and member activities of special interest, including obituaries.
- Normal deadline Saturday evening before Sunday distribution; exceptions made for Commodore's alerts and special events.
- Host email server has a limit on number of messages distributed per day so some delays occur when other group emails have already been sent on same day.

# <u>Youth Program - Linda McKenzie</u>

Adult Supervisors: Linda McKenzie & Sara Goldman

#### Staff:

Kati Kattelus – Director (CPR/First Aid/Lifeguard certified)
Zach Bosco – Head Sailing Instructor (CPR/Lifeguard cert.)
Jack McKenzie – Sailing Instructor (CPR/Lifeguard cert.)
Audrey Saxton – Administrator/Sailing (CPR/Lifeguard cert.)
Elise Kennedy – Sailing/Tennis (CPR/Lifeguard cert.)
Robbie Magrini – Tennis
Tess Edgley – Tennis/Sailing (First Aid cert.)
Grace Bosco – Tennis (CPR cert.)
Gillian Walker – Floater

Week	Enrolled Campers*	Theme
#1	19 (2 walk-ins)	'Merica Baby!
#2	23	Happy Campers
#3	21	Pirates Quest
#4	25	Olympic
#5	17	Minute to Win It

<sup>\*</sup> The number of campers will be capped at 25 each week in order to maintain safety and ensure everyone has the best possible experience.

Expenses – The Committee expects to average about \$75 in expenses per week for supplies/snacks, comparable to last year. Once per season expenses will be incurred for: tennis balls, staff shirts, staff whistles, photo paper, camper prizes, water balloons. This year there is an unusual expense for 2 Sponge Rollers to make the tennis court playable following a rain. Linda and Sarah will provide a complete spreadsheet of expenses at the end of season.

Documentation – The Committee Chairs recommended the creation of comprehensive Director, Counselor and Junior Counselor contracts. They drafted contracts and worked with legal counsel to fine tune them. It was further noted that the Camper Release documentation did not fully protect the OTYC, so they worked with legal counsel to create an updated release which all parents complete before their child participates in camp.

## Thank Yous were extended to:

Tommy & Jordan Newland – Brought the sunfish/committee boat out of storage and rigged for start of camp. Dennis Turner & Newlands— Helped train the staff on the use of the new sailboat docking system. Cathy Heiser – For her prompt attention to paycheck distribution as well as reimbursements. Parents – Each Friday parents volunteered to bring lunch to the campers – pizza was gobbled up quickly.

Director Search - The search for the camp director began in late February and included placement of ads in different media and culminated with the hiring of Kati Kattelus, a sophomore at Grand Valley State University. She has an extensive background working with children. Kati is CPR/First Aid Certified and a certified Lifeguard. She works well with the rest of the staff and has a great rapport with the campers and keeps everyone engaged, safe and happy.

The staff hired this year has done an outstanding job. They have worked well together and have done an amazing job juggling the variety of ages of campers. Kids are always happy to arrive at camp each day and have been greeted by the enthusiastic staff members. It is fun watching staff as well as campers reconnect each July

at camp. There are some new activities and weekly themes such as "Happy Camper Week" (complete with s'mores, hiking through the woods, planting sunflower seeds) and "Minute-to-Win-It Week" where kids learned how to wiggle cookies from their foreheads to their mouths without using their hands...an important skill they can carry with them throughout life. The 5<sup>th</sup> week of camp will be supervised by Linda McKenzie (Sara will have returned home at that point in the season). "Tie Dye Tuesday" is July 18<sup>th</sup> followed by a fashion show of the fashionable creations at potluck on the 19<sup>th</sup>. Some off-site activities have been added this summer.

The main purpose of camp is to encourage lifelong friendships. The staff have a tough job at times since they have all grown up in Omena and know each other's families well. Some staff have siblings in the program and have been able to maintain friendly, professional relationships all while being sure to keep the safety of the children as their top priority. It is noteworthy that there are 5 lifeguard/CPR certified staff members on staff.

# Nominating Committee - John Ray

The Nominating Committee, chaired by John Ray, also included Harold McKee and Cathy Stephenson to whom John expressed appreciation. John reviewed the proposed slate for three year terms: Kerry Magrini, Linda McKenzie and Tommy Newland, noting that each had significant roots in Omena and had made numerous contributions to the OTYC over the years. Commodore Cooper asked if there were nominations from the floor and there were none. Drew Ehrhardt moved that the nominations be closed; Michael Ray seconded and the motion carried. Drew then motioned that the slate be accepted as presented, Jim Miller seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The effective date of the change in directors is August 15th.

The Commodore asked for a round of applause to show appreciation for all of the committees and their chairs.

## **Legal Report – Tom Oehmke**

Tom stated that there were four major areas of legal work on behalf of the Club during the past year. He provided an overview of the various individual components of each:

- 1. Contract Drafting relating to the Youth Camp
  - a. Contracts for the Director, Counselors and Jr. Counselors (minimum wage considerations)
  - b. Parental Release Form
  - c. Worker's Comp insurance application
- 2. Legal Opinions
  - a. Member request for a prescriptive easement which was denied by the Board
  - b. Member request for Board minutes
  - c. Member concern over accumulation or spending of reserves
  - d. Member concern as to checking account endorsement stamp
  - e. Defibrillator (AED) regarding the Good Samaritan law
  - f. Timely filing of annual reports to the State of Michigan
  - g. Bylaw Amendment transitioning 26 year old (Legacy) Members
- 3. Beach refurbishment and Boat Launch repair
  - a. Review of the KAL contract and refer Waterfront Committee to seek US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) permit
- 4. EZ Docks USACE Permit. The process began in July 2016 and concluded in June 2017.
  - a. Survey of property
  - b. Insurance as to EZ Docks

- c. MDEQ jurisdictional dispute with USACE
- d. Leelanau Township Board of Trustees Approval
- e. USACE application for 4-slips
- f. Attorney objection to any encroachment

Tom concluded his comments by saying that the OTYC is in good stead.

# **Treasurer's Report - Cathy Heiser**

In giving the 2017 Treasurer's Report, Cathy said her objective was to share how the Club's finances run from year to year as detailed on a handout. She first reviewed the components of the Profit & Loss statement. Next, she discussed the Standing Principles associated with managing the Club's income and expenses.

Cathy highlighted the main categories of operating expenses and the capital improvements which are deemed one-time expenses. In principle, the Club should be able to cover operating expenses with our revenues, rather than operating at a loss

Cathy reviewed the importance of maintaining a reserve for major expenditures, both unexpected repairs and expected investments related to the Club's assets. Such might include a tennis court or a new roof. She indicated that the benchmark reserve comparison with other not-for-profits is 30-40% of operating expenses. Cathy stated that the Board has approved a goal of a *minimum* cash reserve of \$40,000 and that there is no designated maximum cash reserve. This amount is in addition to the three CDs on deposit totaling \$18,000.

Cathy next reviewed the two specific financial statements that had been distributed:

- 1) Profit & Loss statement for Actual 2015, 2016 and projected 2017
- 2) Profit & Loss statement for 3-Year Projections (2017 2019)

In 2016 and 2017 we had some extraordinary capital requirements for the EZ Docks and the boat launch. In 2016 the Club sustained a net loss of \$12,136.38. While we did end up with a loss principally due to the investment in the EZ Dock system, we were actually slightly better than projections shared with members at last year's Annual Meeting as revenues were higher than projected (despite reflecting a normal new member class where 2015 was quite unusual with 11) behind much higher income from Youth Camp participation.

In comparing projected 2017 with 2016, Cathy noted that there is one more new member projected than anticipated (4 v 3) which benefits the Club due to the \$1000 initiation fee and a higher number of campers along with an increase in compensation for the staff as well. The legal work that was just reviewed is expected to stand us in good stead, resulting in lower legal fees in future years, however, Cathy cautioned that the governmental entities are requiring greater rigor in reporting and filings. The variance from 2016 is primarily explained by the unanticipated repair of the boat launch. The AED and the parking lot grading projects were the top projects requested by members from the outreach in 2016. It is important to note that the painting of the entire Clubhouse in 2017 reflects a compression of planned cost across 4 years, which escalates our 2017 spending but deflates our out year spending. The three-year projections do not include any major capital projects.

Cathy stated that the last time the annual dues were raised was in 2005. She reviewed that the Board had approved a 10% increase in the annual dues effective in 2018. This brings the annual dues for an Adult Member to \$154, an increase of \$14, and the annual dues for a Family to \$308, an increase of \$28 per family. The Board is permitted by the Bylaws to increase the dues annually by up to 10% without approval of the membership.

Some questions from the floor were raised and responses provided:

- 1. Linda McKenzie: What is included in Program expense? Expenses for the Youth program (staff salaries, supplies), Logowear, Breeze.
- 2. John Ray: What are the funds in the restricted fund restricted for? No one knew the answer. The Board will explore and respond back to membership with an answer.
- 3. Kathy Bosco: Expressed concern over the condition of the tennis court; are there no monies in the budget for it? Commodore Cooper explained that determining possible solutions is the top priority of the Board and that it will be addressed in the coming months. Kathy said that this needs to happen now so the court can be improved and enjoyed next season.
- 4. Brian Shapiro: Is the water safe to drink? Is the septic system leaching? Brian recommended testing the water every year. Yes, the water has been tested and is safe it is just rusty. It is the well that is of greatest concern as it is very old.
- 5. Waldo Abbot: What is the facility & dock rental income? The Club receives income from the rental of the boat slips as well as the Clubhouse (rented to members).

Dennis Turner motioned to approve the Treasurer's Report as presented, Drew Ehrhardt seconded; the motion passed.

## **Proposed Amendment to the Bylaws**

Commodore Cooper announced that the proposed Amendment had to do with waiving the initiation fee for Club Member Legacies in an effort to encourage their continued involvement in the Club after they age out of their Family Membership.

The term "legacy" refers to young adults who have been part of the Club under their parents' family membership. The membership policy stipulates that these young adults may be a part of that family membership through their 25th year. When they turn 26 years old these "Legacies" have aged out of membership. As the policy stands, should they wish to continue their involvement in the OTYC, they would be expected to become members in their own right, including payment of a \$1000 initiation fee.

This winter a member, whose son was turning 26, approached the Board questioning this policy. The Board recognized that a \$1000 initiation fee is prohibitive for most young adults. With the help of the Membership Committee, the Board embarked on developing a policy that would encourage Legacies to become members in their own right, thus continuing their engagement with the OTYC.

To this end, for interested Legacies we propose waiving the initiation fee associated with the membership application. The Legacy will have a window of 4 years, until they turn 30 years old, to take advantage of this

opportunity. The Board firmly believes that what is good for our young adults is good for the Club. We trust that this policy will incentivize our Legacies to continue their commitment to the OTYC.

Although it is within the rights of the Board to have passed this Bylaw amendment during the off-season, it is not a time-sensitive issue and so the Board chose to bring it before the membership. Commodore Cooper expressed her hope that the membership would join the Board in demonstrating to our Legacies the value of their continued commitment to the Club.

Bill Renz noted this was a past practice. Joan Brovins clarified that there were junior and associate members in the past and to qualify an individual had to have been a dues paying member for every eligible year. Mike Bosco wondered why a 4-year lag is allowed. The Commodore stated that the 4-year window offered the Legacies time to consider whether membership in the OTYC is of interest to them. They have benefitted by their parents' membership all their lives and it may take some time for them to appreciate the importance of Club membership in their own right. This window gives them that time.

Sally Shapiro motioned to approve the proposed amendment to the Bylaws; Kerry Magrini seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously 120-0.

## **Review of Boat Slip Rental Agreement**

Two years ago the Board enacted a Boat Slip Rental Agreement in an effort to have clear cut rules about boat slip usage during the summer season, thereby removing the previous arbitrary arrangement that became burdensome for the Waterfront Committee and confusing to those members wishing to use the slips. The policy has worked well since. However, a question has arisen about the lottery system utilized to choose the 4 members who get the right to rent one of the available four slips. A member asked that the lottery policy be discussed with the membership. The discussion and points made will be taken under advisement by the Board which will consider the policy at a future Board meeting.

The policy is that anyone interested in renting a slip for the upcoming season must notify the Waterfront Chair by February 1. This notification involves filling out the agreement form and specifying the boat to be entered in the lottery. The applicant's name is put into a hat and on February 2<sup>nd</sup> the Waterfront Chair draws 4 names. These are the 4 who will have the right to rent one of the 4 available slips. This lottery system was decided upon as the most equitable way to spread a limited resource among the membership while not making the procedure overly complicated.

Point #3 in the Policy, which states that a vessel may be entered into the lottery only once, was the issue raised for discussion. This "one vessel/one vote" was the original intent of the policy so that each boat looking for a slip has as fair a chance of being drawn as the next applicant.

This policy is being questioned by the Abbot family. In their situation, there are 3 dues paying families who share 1 boat. It is their belief that each of the member families deserves the opportunity to enter the lottery, thereby giving that one vessel 3 chances at being drawn for a slip. It is the Board's opinion that this approach gives unfair advantage to boats shared by multiple families to the detriment of those interested members who happen to not have extended family in the club.

A lively discussion followed primarily by those who rent the 4 available slips. Waldo Abbot said he felt the policy could be viewed as discriminatory, that all full dues paying members had a right to be in the lottery and that there were other options such as shortening the rental period and having multiple rental periods within the season. He further maintained that the policy does not accommodate rental boats. John Ray stated that these are boats not people. There are limited slips available and a limited number of boats that require a slip. Linda McKenzie articulated that most people have boats in Omena – and it is a question of ease of access to the boats and that the policy requires a boat to be registered in the State of Michigan. Sally Shapiro suggested a Wait List, especially if someone wanted to sublease a slip during the summer. Finally, Dennis Turner asked to please keep the process simple for the Waterfront Chair.

Commodore Cooper thanked everyone for their input and said the Board will review and address the issue in the near future.

# **Meeting Adjournment**

Sally Shapiro motioned to adjourn the meeting; Roberta Cohen seconded. With all business concluded, Commodore Cooper adjourned the 2017 Annual Meeting at 11:03 am.

Respectfully submitted, Cathy Stephenson, Secretary